Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

January 24, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Jody Clineff, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Planning Board members included Chair Martha Morrison, Clerk Steve Hall; Greg Mellinger, Jennie Merrill, and Josh Rownd.  Individuals associated with the 252 Rowley Bridge Road hearing include applicant Attorney James Decoulos, Frank DiLuna – Attorney for Connemara Farm, Paul Guinee, Bill Guinee, Nancy McCann – Attorney for English Commons, English Commons Board members Paul Harder and Tom Guidi and George Pucci of KP Law (Town Counsel). Also present were several members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”  Dick Gandt asked to record the meeting.
252 ROWLEY BRIDGE ROAD – PUBLIC HEARING Continued
Chairman Moriarty opened the meeting by asking if all participants had seen the letter from Attorney George Pucci of KP (Town Counsel), posted on the town website, providing guidelines to the board. Attorney George Pucci provided a summary of his letter.   
Chairman Moriarty asked the applicant, Attorney Decoulos, if he had any thoughts relative to the letter or other input.  Attorney Decoulos made the following points:

· The letters from local farms, provided to the board by Connemara Farm. do not provide any volume of products these farms used for Connemara Farm events even though the ZBA had asked the Farm to provide empirical data to support their farm-to-table argument.

· Connemara Farm wedding events do not serve the general public. In order for an event to be agritourism it must serve the general public.
· Attorney DiLuna had stated all caterers are required by contract to provide local farm food for Connemara Farm events, but no such contracts have been provided to the board. 
· Agritourism events must be related to the farming activities of Connemara Farms, not other farms. 
· No more than 25% of Connemara Farm’s revenue can come from agritourism events but no financial information has been provided.  
· Wedding events are now the primary activity at Connemara Farm and farming is incidental.  
He asked the board to find that the wedding events are not agritourism and that the Farm needs to apply for a Special Permit to conduct these activities pursuant to zoning bylaws.
Chairman Moriarty asked Frank DiLuna, Attorney representing Connemara Farm and the Guinee family, to respond and provide any additional information.  Attorney DiLuna stated he did not think the cases referred to in Attorney Pucci’s guidelines related to farming.  He referred back to MGL 40A Section 3 and 128 Section 1A where the definition of agritourism is an activity, on a farm,  incident to or in conjunction with the farming operation.   And this farm does produce fruit and vegetables for the weddings (farm-to-table events).  A very small portion of the farm is devoted to farm-to-table events, the majority is for the 2,000+ apple and peach trees on the site. Case law drives to the fact wedding events (farm to table events) are an appropriate event for agritourism.  
Chairman Moriarty reiterated that Attorney Pucci’s letter said that the events held on a farm must be incidental to the farming and somewhat connected to the farming operation and the board is struggling to see where that connection and that the wedding events are only incidental.  The fact that apple cider is used at the weddings does not seem like a sufficient connection and no financial data has been provided to the board to show the revenue from weddings in only 25% of gross revenues..  Attorney DiLuna stated they could not get empirical data from their suppliers as their systems are not set up to provide that.   
Discussion and debate was held on whether Connemara Farms’ weddings can be considered farmstands (or retail facility)– which is an allowable agritourism activity per MGL 40A Section 3. Attorney DiLuna’s position was that if you took the wedding out and put in a farmstand – there would be no issue.  The wedding is acting as a retail facility, selling the product in a prepared state.  A wedding is just a different type of farmstand.
Chairman Moriarty recognized Nancy McCann, attorney for English Commons, and asked if she would like to add any comments.  She stated that she agreed with the guidance the board received from Attorney Pucci.  The use of this facility as an event center, which is has become, is not agritourism.   There is no connection between the farming of apples and the holding of these events.  If the farming of apples stopped, the weddings could go on  The weddings are not subordinate to, or in conjunction with, the operation of the farm and that’s what is required to be deemed agritourism.  What is considered agritourism is when Connemara Farm invites the public onto its property, for four weeks, to pick apples.  The weddings occur for seven months a year – three days a week.  Living next to an apple orchard one would not reasonably expect they would have to listen to the noises associated with live bands and DJs in the evening. Farms and farmstands do not operate in the evening.  There is no connection between the farm and weddings other than the farm is an attractive venue.  That’s not enough of a connection to allow the weddings to rise to the level of exemption from zoning.  This facility has become an event center, which is allowed in this District, but only by Special Permit whereby the board can stipulate conditions to protect the neighborhood.  Events have impacts on neighborhoods that farming does not.
Attorney DiLuna reviewed that Connemara Farm had previously appeared before the ZBA to determine if it needed a Special Permit and the ZBA had directed them back for a finding from the Building Inspector.  The Inspector had subsequently determined wedding events were agritourism.

Chairman Moriarty stated that weddings are not farmstands, which are directly tied into the operations of a farm.  As you move further away from the idea of a traditional farmstand, you start to get into the situation where various decisions have been made in different cases.  He believed Connemara Farm has moved into an area where the weddings are not integral to the farming operation.
Chairman Moriarty asked Board members for their questions and comments. Members stated that the tie between the sale of the farm’s products and the events being held at the farm was tenuous and that they did not see empirical evidence that enough of Connemara Farm’s products were used at the weddings.   One member felt the ZBA might be backtracking as they originally told the farm that the Building Inspector should make the decision.  Chairman Moriarty stated that while the farm was originally directed to the Building Inspector, the volume of events has grown substantially and become a bothersome situation to the abutters, leading to the appeal.  The ZBA now must follow the process and make a finding on whether to overturn the decision of the Building Inspector.  The Chairman said that the board can render but then stay the decision to allow Connemara Farm to file an application for a Special Permit. 
Attorney DiLuna proposed that the matter be continued until October to allow the farm to operate while it addressed the issue of empirical evidence.  The farm could produce a monthly accounting of the products used (grown and purchased from other farms) at the events to overcome fears that the quotas of 25% and 50% are not being met.   
Chairman Moriarty recognized Tom Guidi, President of the English Commons HOA.  Mr. Guidi spoke to the numerous calls made by residents to the police due to noise from the events.  Chairman Moriarty recognized the impact but reiterated that this hearing is not to address noise but to determine if the wedding events are sufficiently connected and subordinate to the farm activity.  
Brief discussion was held on the process to move forward including closing the hearing, voting on factual findings, and having a written decision within 100 days from the day the application was filed (11/29/22).

David Moniz made a motion to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Gregor Smith and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Factual Findings:

· The principal farm activity is growing of apples, peaches and other farm products.

· Connemara Farm conducts approximately 2-3 weddings per week for a period of seven months from April-October.

· Connemara Farm has indicted that there is a use of farm products and that it has an operation described as a farm-to-table. However, the board has not been presented with sufficient facts to make a determination as to the amount of either product produced on the farm or on other farms in MA to make its determination as to the amount of actual farm products that are used at the wedding events.
· The board has made a determination that the wedding events are not sufficiently related to the farm activities so as to be characterized as either integral to or subsidiary to the farm activities and that the wedding events are stand alone activities that do not depend upon the existence of the farm.
· Based upon the information available to the ZBA at this time, the board has determined that the wedding events that are conducted at Connemara Farm are not sufficiently related to the farming operations to constitute an agricultural use that would be protected under MGL Ch 40A Section 3.
Chairman Moriarty called for a motion of those findings of fact as a basis for the board’s decision. David Merrill made the motion and it was seconded by Gregor Smith. The motion passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Chairman Moriarty asked if any members were in disagreement voting to overturn the Building Inspector’s determination and also in respect to staying the decision for a period of time and if so for how long. There was no disagreement.
Chairman Moriarty made a motion to sustain the appeal by Attorney Decoulos overturning the decision of the Building Inspector that the operation of weddings at Connemara Farm is an agricultural use and that the board would stay any attempt to enforce this decision for a period of 90 days and such additional time as it might take if Connemara Farm files an application for a Special Permit. (The Chairman clarified that if the Farm chose not to file an application, the stay would only be for a period of 90 days).

The motion was seconded by Gregor Smith and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING BOARD – FY2024 Warrant Article Discussion
The ZBA and Planning Board met to discuss proposed zoning articles for the FY2024 Annual Town Meeting to be held in May of 2023.   Articles discussed the following: 
· Modify the Temporary Accessory Apartment bylaw to better clarify the process for obtaining building and occupancy permits.
· Add definitions to Article I for Pub Brewery, Beverage Manufacturer and Tavern.

· Modify the Table of Use Regulations for Pub Brewery, Beverage Manufacturer and Tavern.

· At the request of the property owner, rezone lot 41-102 from Central Residential to Business Highway.

· Remove the Special Permit requirement for restaurants in the Business Village District.
Edits were identified and will be incorporated.  Lynne Bermudez will send both boards the updated articles.
Josh Rownd stated that next fiscal year he would like to see the Town form a Design Review Board to develop and enforce standards for new construction and alterations.  While it was not known where responsibility for this board would reside, it was stated it would not be with the ZBA or the Building Inspector.   
2023 MEETING SCHEDULE  
The schedule for 2023 was reviewed and the board agreed to continue to hold its meetings the fourth Tuesday of each month.  The 2023 schedule will be posted on the Town website.  It is not yet known if the Governor will extend the date (beyond 3/31/23) to allow boards to continue to meet remotely. 

MINUTES

Dave Moniz made a motion to approve the minutes of 12/27/22.  Motion was seconded by Jody Clineff and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

CORRESPONDENCE

The following items were received since the 12-27-22 board meeting:

-Signed Beals + Thomas Peer Review contract (for 10 High St.)
-$17,500 from Emerson Homes LP (peer review deposit)

-Signed escrow contract from Emerson Homes LP (10 High St.)
-Letter of questions from resident W. Quinn (for 10 High St.)
-Notice of Intent from Goddard Consulting (for 10 High St.)
ADJOURN
At 9:33 pm Gregor Smith made a motion to adjourn. Jody Clineff seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. KP Letter of Guidance 1-24-23

3. Connemara House Catering Guidelines 1-19-23
4. Farm Product Letters 1-19-23

5. Draft Meeting Minutes – 12/27/22 
Approved at the 2-28-23 ZBA meeting.

Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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